# CITY OF TRUTH OR CONSEQUENCES PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION MINUTES WEDNESDAY, JULY 08, 2020

#### **REGULAR MEETING MINUTES**

Regular meeting of the Planning & Zoning Commission of the City of Truth or Consequences, New Mexico to be held in the City Commission Chambers, 405 W. Third, Truth or Consequences, New Mexico, on Wednesday, July 8, 2020 at 5:30 p.m.

#### ROLL CALL:

Lillis Urban, Chairman
Dennis Dunnum, Vice Chairman - RESIGNED
James Bush, Member
Richard Dumiak, Member
Merrill Dicks, Member - ABSENT

#### ALSO PRESENT:

Morris Madrid, City Manager Angela A. Torres, City Clerk Traci Alvarez, Grants/P&Z Coordinator Jay Rubin, City Attorney Lisa Gabaldon, Secretary

## 1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Chairman Urban noted that there was no public comment on the agenda. City Clerk Torres apologized and reassured her that it would be included in all future agendas.

Member Bush made a motion to approve the agenda as submitted. Member Dumiak seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

## 2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

a. Special meeting of Wednesday, June 24, 2020

Chairman Urban moved to approve the Minutes from June 24, 2020. Member Dumiak seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

#### 3. NEW BUSINESS:

a. Discussion/Action: Appointment of a second Vice Chairman.

Chairman Urban stated that Vice-Chair Dennis Dunnum resigned as of July 3, 2020 via email.

City Clerk Torres suggested that the board table the item since it is calling for a 2<sup>nd</sup> Vice-Chairman and at the next meeting they can reappoint a new Vice-Chairman and she will do a publication in the newspaper. She will advertise for the P&Z Commission and will also contact any applicants who applied prior to the board being adopted by bringing to the current members the applications that were submitted.

Chairman Urban agreed that it was a smart idea altogether and tabled the item until the next meeting.

#### b. Discussion: MainStreet District

Chairman Urban: The Main Street District is mentioned many times in the downtown master plan. And I believe that there may be a map of the Main Street district on page 109 of the downtown master plan. I'm really hoping that the city staff particularly Ms. Alvarez or the city manager might be able to orient a bit more on the Main Street district.

City Manager Madrid: I'm not sure what direction you would like to take with this discussion, it wasn't clear on the agenda.

Chairman Urban: I'm hoping to understand the designation of the Main Street district, its boundary and how that impacts potentially Planning & Zoning. Based on reading the downtown master plan, I certainly need some orientation on this. My understanding is that the Main Street district became designated as a metropolitan redevelopment zone and therefore that enables the city to be eligible for certain grants and funds. Really I'm just asking for a general orientation that the city might be able to provide us or a discussion on the Main Street district and its relevance to Planning & Zoning.

City Manager Madrid: In regard to the Main Street district and the Planning & Zoning Commission, there really is not a connection because the commission has authority throughout the city regardless of the district. In regards to the discussion on Main Street, the expert is the director of the Main Street program would be the one best to addressing the issues. Although I am familiar with it, she should be included in the discussion.

Chairman Urban: My questions are arising in part by my careful read of the downtown masterplan and on page 109 it mentions that in September of 2014 the City Commission adopted the designation of the Main Street district as a metropolitan redevelopment area. Per the requirements of the New Mexico metropolitan redevelopment code, the downtown masterplan was subsequently adopted by the city commission as the metropolitan redevelopment plan. I know that there's a MainStreet program but I seem to think that it's different from the Main Street district, although I am not certain. Maybe the Main Street program acts as a principally interested in their redevelopment and revitalization and preservation of our Main Street district, but it sounds like the Main Street district is actually an area that the City Commission recognized.

City Manager Madrid: Absolutely, it does recognize the district. The Main Street program has a primary responsibility for the Main Street district, in all areas. In generating public input and trying to generate development, they also are very active in applying for funding for the development of the Main Street district and coordinating that with both tourism and economic development.

Chairman Urban: Thank you City Manager Madrid. Perhaps I think some of this might make a little more sense in terms of its relevance that I'm seeing for planning & zoning. Are there anymore thoughts regarding this from the Planning & Zoning Commission members or the City staff?

Member Dumiak: I agree with Mr. Madrid that it would be really beneficial if we got a look at this Main Street district to get the Main Street district representative in here. She could definitely give us a lot more information.

Chairman Urban: I would be more than willing to invite our MainStreet representative to provide us with a presentation and an orientation in an upcoming meeting.

The board would like to invite Linda DeMarino for this item in the future.

# c. Discussion: Downtown Master Plan goals

Chairman Urban made reference to the Down Town Master Plan pages 73-75, sections 4.2 of the downtown vision in the Downtown Master Plan which was approved and adopted by our City Commission. She referenced 5 goals as being:

- 1) Work with the City to provide for a variety of complimentary land uses that support a vibrant downtown including art and entertainment venues, restaurants and vertical mixed use that limits new residential uses to the second floor of commercial buildings. Elsewhere in the document it also mentions horizontal mixed use with residential use for the back.
- 2) Focus redevelopment efforts on Broadway and Main Street by promoting, providing and encouraging incentives for redevelopment and/or reuse of vacant and underutilized buildings and properties.
- 3) Work with the City and housing nonprofits on attracting a private sector developer to construct a mixed use project specifically geared towards working artists.
- 4) Ensure vacant buildings are maintained, secured, and safe through the adoption of a vacant building ordinance.
- 5) Update the C-1 zoning regulations to provide for a downtown overlay zone that addresses permissive uses, setbacks, development standards, etc.

She also read the historic preservation header under the downtown master plan:

- 1) Pursue becoming a Certified Local Government
- 2) Work with the City on updating the Zoning Ordinance to include a design overlay zone specifically crafted for the Historic District
- 3) Develop walking tours and other materials that highlight and celebrate the history of Truth or Consequences.

Member Dumiak made his concerns known that he thinks that the P&Z Commission should wait on making any decisions until they have a full board. Chairman Urban stated that she is not looking to make any resolutions or motions, she just wants to share information and set goals. Member Bush agreed that this is all good food for thought.

# d. Discussion: Possibility of creating zoning overlays within the C-1 district

Chairman Urban: So again, I'm not anticipating or even supportive of our commission making any specific motions or taking any action this evening. This is simply an opportunity for an orientation and discussion. I am leaning heavily on the downtown master plan documents that the City has already adopted and approved. As recommended and noted in 3 places in the downtown master plan, there is recommendation to create building overlays in the C-1 district for 2 areas. Both areas are:

- 1) Main Street District, which is also referred to as 'The Downtown Overlay Zone'
- 2) Hot Springs and Commercial Historic District

As noted in the downtown master plan, the Hot Springs and Commercial Historic District has significant overlap with the Main Street District. And the Main Street District is contained within the historic district however the historic district is larger. The downtown master plan does provide what I believe to be that map of the Main Street district on page 109, although it's a little bit unclear. The boundaries of the Hot Springs & Commercial Historic District are provided in the designation for the downtown historic district but the Commission members now have access to online. Before I open it up to discussion, and I really welcome comments from the Commission and discussion and likewise from city staff. In addition to the adoption of the downtown master plan, there are a number of specific recommendations on these overlays, moreover how the code of ordinance for 'The Main Street District' in particular is to be amended. I've started to flag the specific lines in placements for recommendations and I'm curious if the City can the Planning & Zoning Commission to understand. The code of ordinances is going to be updated by way of a contract potentially then amending the code of ordinances. I certainly don't want to duplicate the effort, I want for the Planning & Zoning Commission to be in step with the efforts of the City. It appears in terms of amending the code and/or considering the potential overlay of the zoning districts, the first step would be to establish the boundaries of any zoning overlay and decide if the Planning & Zoning Commission is in favor of creating them and then develop the zoning codes for those new overlay districts, keeping to the recommendations of the downtown master plan which has been adopted and approved by the City Commission. We would then send any approved recommendation to the City Commission for final approval but, being as this is potentially a bigger process with what might be significant changes, I welcome the City staff insight on how this might unfold and meetings with the City Commission and the public would be really advisable. I welcome input from Ms. Alvarez and the City staff.

Member Dumiak: If I understand this correctly, Wilson & Company is working on this already, correct; as far as amending the code?

City Manager Madrid: We've had some discussion with them, we haven't given them that chart yet.

Member Dumiak: Has a contract been signed with them yet, or is that just part of the existing contract?

City Manager Madrid: We have an existing contract with them; we have not engaged them for this particular scope of work.

Member Dumiak: It sounds like a good opportunity to get on the ground floor with them.

Chairman Urban: Is it the City's plan to engage Wilson & Company on this specific task?

City Manager Madrid: Probably; we want to make sure that we have the resources available and that the update of the code should be a priority in relation to any of these other discussions. I want to caution the Commission, I absolutely respect gaining knowledge and doing your homework and understanding every part of the city that may impact Planning & Zoning, however I do want to caution you that the Planning & Zoning Commission exists to provide interpretation and rulings of the code. Not primarily to engage in the planning process or the formulation of additional districts or anything like that. The master plan is mentioned, and that's a community wide process and of course the Planning & Zoning Commission members are invited to be a part of that. The Main Street district is also a different undertaking that you are absolutely welcome to participate with, but I just want to caution the Commission that this is not the purpose of the Commission and you should be very careful in staying within your boundaries of responsibility. If I were members, just initially engaging the Commission after being dormant for so long, I would probably take a different focus on making sure that the Commission is prepared to address any of these issues that come out city wide and I think that you're doing that, but also maybe instead of being so forward looking so soon, I think it would be wise to work with the City on doing an assessment of what we have in place now. We have situations that I think have deteriorated in some of our areas that need to be addressed. There are questions as to whether or not they are grandfathered in? What kind of action can we take to give T or C a better zoning enforcement, upgrade, and promotion of our downtown area? I know that wasn't really your question, but I think that these are tangential items and not essential items. That's really my comment. I believe that the Commission should stay with the basics for a little while until the Commission and the community can figure out roles, rights, and responsibilities. I hope that my comment wasn't too long or too political.

Chairman Urban: My understanding in part was that as the Planning & Zoning Commission we would make recommendations to the City regarding zoning and planning and in my opinion, these are elements that the Planning & Zoning Commission are formed and placed to assist with. I very much understand that we don't make any final decisions and we would be working in report and concert with the city and the public. Your comments about that there's issues and circumstances needing the Planning & Zoning Commissions attention, I think that issues pertaining to the C-1 district in particular do need attention and as the downtown master plan is pointing out that from a zoning perspective can be remedied by the potentiality of adopting these overlays with their own discreet sets of exceptions. I see it as very connected. We're all well aware that the zoning code is rather outdated and I was hoping that our Planning & Zoning Commission could assist with the updating of that code by way of recommendations.

City Manager Madrid: I think the commission would be an essential part of upgrading and updating the code.

Member Dumiak: If indeed Wilson & Company is given this task that would be a great opportunity to work with them. Obviously they're the experts, so we'd be listening to them; they'd take the lead, I would assume. And as the Planning & Zoning committee, we could make recommendations to the City Commission.

Chairman Urban: Correct, that's my understanding as well.

City Manager Madrid: Your City Manager is nodding his head Madam Chair, yes.

Chairman Urban: My understanding is that the City or any member of the public can bring before the Planning & Zoning Commission a request or a proposal or a point of discussion for an amendment to the code of ordinances and as a Planning & Zoning Commission, we would consider that, discuss it, and potentially make recommendations to the City. As an extension, it seems that internally within the Planning & Zoning Commission membership we can be similar.

City Manager Madrid: That is technically correct Madam Chair, however what the Commission prefers as I'm sure you would also, is that in the revisions to the code be done more in a broad swipe rather than a piecemeal. I would caution against updating this little piece and then that little piece and another little piece. I think it should be incorporated into one major overhaul.

Chairman Urban: Yes, I agree to that approach entirely and I propose that as the Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission the reason why this orientation discussion is focused on the C-1 district and specifically the downtown master plan in looking at those areas first. Certainly if you have a contractor that's gonna come on board and be able to take into hand the entire code of ordinances and rework the entire code of ordinances; with the downtown master plan, the comprehensive plan, and the affordable housing plan as guiding documents for that effort, that is 100% the way to go. However if that's gonna take many many years for the code of ordinance to be revised by an external contractor, I think it might be worth discussing with the City staff and the City Commission to trying to do some work internally, but again, if you have a contractor that can take all of this on, absolutely. But I do think that we might have capacity to at least begin to discuss or look at the overlay zones within the C-1 district and a potential revision of the code for the C-1 district and then potentially for subsequent overlay zones within that district. That's only but a couple of pages of text in the code of ordinances and in my opinion potentially a really helpful way of moving forward to ensure that the City is growing in a positive way, that we're encouraging thoughtful planning and developments and entrepreneurial effort. I see that we are really fortunate to have in hand the downtown master plan, the comprehensive plan, and the affordable housing plan. My opinion on those documents is that they are actually quite excellent. Very few times do you get to be handed really great planning documents that are still current. I would encourage the City Commission and our Planning & Zoning Commission and the City staff to become familiar with them and help that guide any efforts that are undertaken in a revision of the code of ordinance. City Manager Madrid, did you have any thoughts?

City Manager Madrid: No, I don't disagree with it, I just think that it's gonna end up being a matter of priority and a matter of 'what do we address first'. I think for the City, the code is a priority. We're also due to update both the comprehensive plan and the master plan within the next year. I don't think that the proposed revision of the code would not take more than 6 months. I think that working with Wilson & Company we can develop a strategy to do it in large sections, where they would draft proposed language, bring it to you for your review and recommendation and then go onto the next section. I think that should be our priority, let's bite that bullet first. I'm not sure if there are reasons to have other priorities than of course the Commission can act and make any recommendations that it wishes to. I think we should work together on that because anything that goes to Commission will carry my recommendation. And if there's a conflict in priorities than instead of both getting done it will probably be neither one, so I look forward to making this progress in coordination with all of you. Just as a side note, there was a question earlier about being able to operate without members. As long as you have a quorum, the quorum being a majority of the members that are in attendance, you could have 3 and operate and make all of the rulings that you needed to because you do have a quorum. You do not need

to wait. Of course, we all want to follow the process in taking the applications, you all reviewing them, being comfortable with the recommendations that you make as a commission and have the commission make the appointments. However you want to fast track that is fine with us. The Clerk's office and my office will assist with that. I just want to reassure you that during the shortage of membership, we are not gonna hesitate to bring items to you that need your attention and you have the full capability to make the rulings that you need as you see. Thank you.

Member Bush: I have listened and understood what City Manager Madrid said and you also Madam Chair. I know that we are orientating right now, this meeting is orientating. I think for me so far, this has been a very good orientation. I'm formulating, as we all are, because we haven't had this commission in some years now.

Chairman Urban: I have one question City Manager Madrid, you mentioned just now that the City was potentially undertaking in the next year an update of the downtown master plan and the comprehensive plan; I was wondering if you could clarify that for us. In a past meeting I asked for clarification from Ms. Alvarez and I understood from her that the city code of ordinances was going to be updated but not at present the downtown master plan, the comprehensive plan, or affordable housing plan being as those documents are 2014, which in the realm of planning is unfortunately or fortunately very recent.

City Manager Madrid: Actually, we are overdue in updating some of those plans. We're in the process right now of trying to identify the funding to pay for the update of those plans. That's something that we do need a consultant to do and it is a fairly lengthy process. It requires numerous community hearings and input from the different facets of the community; private, personnel, business owners, realtors, tourist personnel, the whole spectrum. Where we are right now is trying to identify the funding.

Chairman Urban: Does the City feel that there's a particular reason to update those documents now? As a planner, my interpretation is that they're very strong documents; they seem very current and in terms of planning documents and the date on them, 2014 is actually really quite recent. I'm wondering if there are specific things about those plans that the City staff feels that there's a priority need to acquire funds and spend resources on updating them.

City Manager Madrid: I can't quote a statute Madam Chair, but it is standard practice for all local governments to update those plans every 5 years.

Chairman Urban: Ok, thank you. Without any further discussion, we'll move onto our next item.

e. Discussion: Potential Funding Opportunity: Land and Water Conservation Fund

Chairman Urban: This item is on our agenda in part to a written public comment from Ike & Sharon Eastvold that were submitted to the members of the Planning & Zoning Commission as well the City staff, thank you very much to the City Clerk for passing that on to us. This dealt with the opportunity for funding to come to the City, should the City develop an open space plan. City Manager Madrid, can you bring us up to speed on if the City is developing one or has one.

City Manager Madrid: I'm not aware that we have one and no we are not in the process of developing one.

Chairman Urban: Commissioner Dumiak or Commissioner Bush, I'm not sure if you received the comments from Eastvold's, but if either of you have any concerns pertaining to that comment. And now I'm a little bit hesitant because of the feedback that you had from City Manager Madrid with regard to the role of our Planning & Zoning Commission, to discuss this point but the reason why I put it on the agenda is again I thought it was in the purview of the Planning & Zoning Commission to discuss such things, to talk about the potentiality of having an open space plan and potentially working with the City to help develop one.

Member Bush: This has been an orientation meeting and I frankly what I'm feeling right now is the City is not ready for a Planning & Zoning Commission and they haven't had in many years. They reformed it and we were selected and I think I'm at kind of at a loss. I feel like I'm at a loss, and I feel Madam Chair that you're at a loss, as far as our job. City Manager Madrid, if I may, I'm just wondering, you said the City is supposed to update every 5 years, well we're into our 6<sup>th</sup> year and there's no criticizing here because I'm new to this, and I'm certainly new to the political scene but I'm just; wow. If you haven't done it and there's not this other plan in place, it's a little deserting to me.

Member Dumiak: I saw the original email when it came out and I thought about this in the funding and the land and water conservation and my first immediate thought was is this really in our wheelhouse? Also, I'm not clear entirely what our duties are. I have a fairly good understanding of it. This is something that I think yes we could recommend to the City Commission. Quite honestly, it's their prerogative if they want to move forward with it or not. I don't think it's really our wheelhouse to apply for a grant or anything else. I assume the City already has grant writers that go in search of this. Some of my comments on this grant were from my own knowledge was, I don't know the terms or the conditions of the grant. Can it be used for land purchase only? Can it be used for improvements on existing open space that we may own, that maybe is not defined as open space but is City owned property? I do have a lot of questions on this, but my first thing was I'm not really sure that this is in our wheelhouse as far as going for the grant money.

Chairman Urban: I certainly agree with you that our Planning & Zoning Commission wouldn't necessarily be putting in for grant money. The City certainly has a grant writer. Ms. Alvarez is as I understand, one of the many roles that serve for the City. I do think that it may be in our wheelhouse but again I'm hesitant now on not quite knowing what the roles of the Planning & Zoning Commission but as open space is a part of planning & Zoning and certainly coming up with an open space plan has everything to do with planning & zoning, I thought that it was relevant to us in that respect. Again, with the City, as a Planning & Zoning Commission, we are volunteers who are here to be helpful to the City and the City Commission with respect to planning & zoning issues. I put this on the agenda in part in the hope of discussing with the City if we had an open space plan might the City care to think about developing one; how could our Planning & Zoning Commission help in that effort, more to be helpful than anything else. With the bandwidth of people on the commission that perhaps someone could take that as something that they could work with the City and the commission to begin discussion about for example, just mapping the city owned properties that are vacant. Seeing how that might make sense in an open space plan for trails or bike routes or new trails on the river. There is the meeting that is underway to create a trail between the Village of Williamsburg and the city or Truth or Consequences with 2 foot bridges. One of them near Rotary Park and to potentially consider how that might intersect with our city's open space. To be perfectly honest, City Manager Madrid, this type of work, the higher level of bigger picture work for planning & zoning for the city of Truth or Consequences, that's largely why I came before the commission to serve. I absolutely understand that we review actions and have very specific duties with

respect reviewing compliance with the code of ordinance and I see that is very clearly our task and also my thought is that we're here to help the City with planning & zoning from many levels and perspectives. I do welcome your thoughts on that. My hope is that as chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission is that we're helpful to the City and we're helpful to the citizens. I understand that we're not an advisory board but we do function in a sense as an advisory board in some capacities and the Planning & Zoning Commission can provide some expertise or recommendations to the City Commission because the City Commission itself, what a hard job. They can't be expected to know things electricity and waste water and planning & zoning, and all of these issues that they're asked to make decisions about, so the City has advisory boards and we're one of them.

City Manager Madrid: Let me clarify my earlier comments. In no way do I want to diminish or muzzle or short leash any members of this commission or the commission as a whole. My comments are intended to provide some guidance hopefully and assist the commission to maintain a focus; a focus of your primary responsibility. For example, in the email from the Eastvold's, there is already a process to study and to obtain some funding for a path along the river. There's a group that has undertaken that, they've been active for at least 6-8 months maybe a year now. Now that the pandemic was starting to let up now, the group has become active again. You will see some signs along the river that will be posted in the next couple of weeks, soliciting ideas from anybody that uses that area. The core group that was formed about 6-8 months ago and it includes the city. These are important things to us. The applications for funding, yes we can undertake those. The city always needs to be the applicant in the fiscal agent. In regard to the open space, that is also something that we can look at. We don't want to limit ourselves or you, we want to provide the support and help you because this commission is new, maintain the focus so that neither one of us is overwhelmed. I think that's very important when any organization is formed newly that the priority is to maintain focus and to serve the primary purpose. Of course, this commission could be an essential part especially in updating the code; you will be an essential part of that. In these other areas, I just want to make sure, that the appropriate parties are included; I don't want to exclude anyone, especially this commission.

Chairman Urban: I had a question in regard to the meetings that are being held for the potential trail along the river between The Village of Williamsburg and the city of Truth or Consequences. I have been attending those but in a different capacity and I wondered, is there a City representative that attends those meetings regularly or would it be advisable for a Planning & Zoning commission member to attend as a representative?

City Manager Madrid: We haven't had a regular representative. Initially it was the Mayor. We haven't had representation the last few meetings. Our representative will be OJ Hechler because he is in charge of our Parks division and that's the most relevant person to be able to participate and provide the support. I'm gonna try and attend some of those meetings myself but the City will have representation at these meetings as that group becomes active again.

Chairman Urban: Great, thank you for that. Are there any other comments from the Planning & Zoning Commission?

Member Dumiak: I'd be actually very interested in seeing when those meetings do take place again, if they can get them up and running. Of course with this COVID, everything's up in the air, but I'd certainly like to go for my own benefit, just as a regular citizen representative.

#### 4. COMMENTS FROM THE P&Z COMMISSION

Member Bush: I have nothing further to add other than what I have already added. Listening to City Manager Madrid, Commissioner Dumiak and yourself it was indeed fact finding. I'm a little somewhat disconcerted with I'm not quite sure that the City is ready for this Planning & Zoning. Mr. Madrid, this is with all due respect, but you've made a few points that are very clear and we are here, I am speaking for myself and I think for the others, I myself have been a resident for 30 years and I love the city or Truth or Consequences so I want it to flourish and grow, that's why I applied and hopefully that's one of the reasons I was picked to serve. That's my comments tonight.

Member Dumiak: I think that we're a new commission, we're going through some growing pains, there's no question about it. I don't necessarily think that the City is putting us down or putting handcuffs on us or asking us to do anything or not do anything, I think they're just pointing out, we do have specific duties and chores that need to be done; basic housekeeping. It's fine for us to look at other things but I think that we're just so new right now that there's just a little on both sides of contention if you will like wow what's going on? I think we'll both get into this as we move forward down the path; we'll start working together a lot more closely. It's all new for all of us right now as well as the commission having new commissioners. I think we're just in a learning curve, I think we'll pick the ball up and run. There's a lot of discussion tonight and I appreciate it all but initially I'll admit I wasn't sure that this was all ours. And that may be my misinterpretation.

Member Bush: May I address Commissioner Dumiak? I agree entirely, you made it very clear, we are on a learning curve; the City has not had planning & zoning for a number of years. This was very good information received tonight. City Manager Madrid made it fairly clear what he or at least what the City Commission expects of Planning & Zoning at the first meeting with the city attorney. We're all in this together, there's no disrespect at all here. I'm very happy to be a member of this board and I want it to proceed smoothly and forward always. We will have a few little glitches now and then because, as you said, we're all on a learning curve. City Manager Madrid, I think that you're doing one hell of a job; I'm just throwing my two-sense in there. That's my comment.

Chairman Urban: In response to the discussion, I would like to add that in formulating the agenda this evening and also in part leading the discussion. Again, as I process the items in the agenda for discussion, it's just simply a place of orienting, a place of sharing information, getting us on the same page, making us aware of the elements of the downtown master plan which was adopted by the City Commission, that I believe to be relevant to the Planning & Zoning Commission. I acknowledge and how we undertake any project or analyze an issue and I certainly appreciate the idea of not taking on more than we can undertake and also very much appreciate not undertaking what we do not have the authority to. We're learning what our role is and just to assure you City Manager Madrid, my principal goal as the Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission is to be of assistance to the City and to be of assistance to the City Commission and to the public and our visitors. I do take a broader view of Planning & Zoning in that respect and how we may be of assistance and I also by no means am proclaiming that we undertake anything at this time, it's simply orientations, discussions about how best the city can plan and zone. I have a lot of questions because we are a new commission. I'm really happy to be a part of the Planning & Zoning Commission. My 2 questions that I do have is I'm curious do new well permits in the hot springs district, do those come before the Planning & Zoning Commission and also any sales of city owned property?

City Manager Madrid: Neither one Madam Chair.

Chairman Urban: Then I wanted to share with the Planning & Zoning Commission moving forward for all the public hearings that we have, my intention is to follow the batter shell process in its entirety. And that hopefully will allow for a really consistent and sensible procedure.

Chairman Urban stated that maybe a member of the P&Z Commission should be in attendance of the City Commission meetings should any of the Commissioners have any questions or concerns in regard to any decisions that they made. City Manager Madrid advised her that they are not required to attend any meetings, as he or Traci or the city attorney are there to address anything that may come up, but they are more than welcome to attend. He stated that if there is an appeal that it would be a good idea for one of the commissioners to be present at the City Commission meeting for that. Chairman Urban asked that a discussion/action item be added to the agenda for August 3 with regard to live/work permits in the downtown.

# 5. COMMENTS FROM STAFF

City Manager Madrid: Madam Chair, just one. Haven't you heard enough from me tonight?

Chairman Urban: Yes.

#### 6. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Planning & Zoning Commission, Member Dumiak declared the meeting adjourned.

Member Bush seconded the motion.

Motion carried unanimously.

PASSED AND APPROVED this 5th day of October 2020.

Chairman

**Planning & Zoning Commission**